
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 10/19

Held on Monday 4th November 2019 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club commencing 7.45pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Jon Ogborn – Chair.  Cllr’s Buchanan, Bryant, Clarke, Marsh, O’Dell, Sunner and Van Someren.  D/Cllr Cane and C/C Shuter also attended for part of the meeting.
153.
APOLOGIES:
Received from Cllr’s Di Lorenzo and Martin.

154.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:

Minutes of the meeting held on 7th October were agreed and signed.

155.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
None declared.

156.
PARISH COUNCIL CASUAL VACANCY:

We had received an application from Lee Chetwynd to join Parish Council.  After discussion Cllr Clarke proposed and Cllr Buchanan seconded his application.  Lee signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office form and joined the meeting.  This now leaves us with one vacancy.  A resident has shown interest and we wait to hear further from them.

157.
MATTERS ARISING:
a)  Community Safety Accreditation Scheme
Cllr Bryant was going to attend the meeting to discuss this but it has been cancelled until the New Year.  This is so the Chief Constable of Cambridgeshire is able to attend.

b)  Flooding
Cllr Ogborn asked that this be discussed under C/Cllr Shuter’s report.

c)  Fete Committee
Cllr Bryant had spoken with the Committee, who accepted the conditions that Parish Council gave for giving them a £1000 grant.  They will charge for stallholders, although they said there were not many as some gave their services for free.  They have set up a bank account and they will consult with the Parish Council about any monies left over.  Cllr Sunner a local business owner, said he had spoken with them about sponsoring the event. He advised them that it is easier for him to be give them a larger grant if they are registered as a charity and have a charity number. Cllr Bryant said she will follow this up with them.

ACTION:  CLLR BRYANT TO FOLLOW UP

158.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:

County

C/Cllr Shuter confirmed that Highways will now liaise with the District Council to ensure the roads are swept of leaves prior to drain cleaning.  Up to now there has been no co-ordination.  C/Cllr Shuter has asked Highways to survey the drains in the High Street/Lode Road.  They need to find out if there is simply a blockage or a drain collapsed.  If there needs to be major works to improve capacity it could be very expensive.  Cllr Ogborn asked if they had located the soakaways and C/Cllr Shuter said they are looking into the archives for this information and he will pass it on when he has it.

C/Cllr Shuter, alongside Ian Manning at the County Council, is working on a project to bring in temporary highway measures to see if they work first before implementing permanent works. They are currently looking to see if there are any projects suitable for experimentation.  
The County Council have declared a climate emergency.  They are working with the University on what they can actually do to have a quick effect. They are a large landowner and are looking into the possibility of planting more trees.  The fenland area produces more CO2 gas than anywhere in the county due to farming methods.  They are working with a company called Cleantech to examine improving practices.  
The County are also looking at investing more in SEN (Special Educational Needs) transport.  They need to be more effective at getting children to school ensuring that each individual child’s needs are catered for.  For some children, any change is very difficult for them to manage.

C/Cllr Shuter reported that they are looking into placing a temporary traffic restriction order on Kings Parade, meaning no vehicles will be able to use it.  This is because they have been advised that, in Cambridgeshire, this could be a potential location for a terrorist attack.  The County have looked at the trees on Tunbridge Lane and advised the owner to have the work done on them.  Cllr Clarke questioned the work currently taking place on the A1303 and C/Cllr Shuter will look into this.  He will let us know when the bollards for the ‘triangle’ have been delivered.

Cllr Buchanan had been notified by the Village College that they wished to extend their safety scheme by putting zig zags (indicating no parking) further along the High Street and Bradfords Close.  This will encourage use of the school car park, which often has empty spaces (and improve safety in the road).  They asked for Parish Council support and Cllr Ogborn said if they came to us with a recommendation we would look at it. There was a discussion on how this would be paid for. C/Cllr Shuter said you could apply under the Local Highways Initiative Fund, but this would not be open again until the end of next year.  Cllr Buchanan said students have also suggested a pedestrian crossing and BVC are looking into this.  

District

D/Cllr Cane reported that a group of people calling themselves East Cambridgeshire CAN (Climate Action Network) had sent a petition in asking for action by ECDC, who have also declared a climate emergency.  The latest projects to receive CIL funding has mostly been in the north of the county.  D/Cllr Cane was keen for applications from other areas.
ECDC have agreed not to start a new Local Plan for at least 18 months, instead relying on the 2015 Local Plan.  D/Cllr Cane said she could understand their reluctance, as developing a new plan would cost approximately £1 million, but was concerned how this would impact on communities that are facing problems since the withdrawal of the Local Plan.  They asked for a consultation with Parish Councils, but this was denied by the Council.  Instead they are continuing to encourage PC’s to have a neighbourhood plan.  Cllr Ogborn commented that we had looked into this previously.  It is a time consuming exercise and ECDC Head of Planning had also visited a parish council meeting and told us that they would not allow greenbelt to be built on. Hence we had decided that there was no point going ahead as, since we were entirely surrounded by the greenbelt, there was nowhere to develop.  However, with the withdrawal of the Local Plan our greenbelt may be threatened as  ECDC are not delivering on their 5 year housing plan.  This is despite sufficient permissions having been given (builders are just not building).  However, the 5 year cycle starts again in April 2020.  D/Cllr Cane stressed that greenbelt status, although weakened by the current position, still offered a good level of protection against development. 
D/Cllr Cane confirmed that the Community Safety Accreditation Scheme would not include parking.  The Clerk had received a letter from Lucy Frazer MP about a new strategic bus review by the Combined Authority and she will send this to all.
ACTION:  SEND TO CLLR’S

159.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a) Walking on field by North Farm
We had been notified by the agent for Lord Fairhaven that they will be putting signs up asking walkers not to walk across Northfield Farm. They had asked the Council to ask residents to stick to public footpaths.  The farm track running from Lode Road beside our ‘new cemetery’ is particularly popular with dog walkers and used for school sports.  Cllr Ogborn will suggest that they consider signs on this track indicating that, although the land is privately owned, the landowner has agreed to allow access to the land.  Otherwise he feels the signs will be largely ignored.  He will also ask them to submit a notification in their own words for us to put in the Cresset.
b) NHS over counter prescriptions

We have been contacted by a representative from the local NHS.  Lots of people get free prescriptions but can afford to buy over the counter medications such as painkillers, upset stomach treatment, skin creams and vitamins but instead use prescriptions which is a cost the local NHS have to pick up.  Bottisham is one of the villages where the local NHS spend the most on prescribing medications which can be brought over the counter - it is in fact in the top 5 in the county.  They are trying to encourage people, if they can afford to do so, to buy their own medications so the money saved can be spent elsewhere in the NHS.  We will mention this is the Cresset notes.
160.
PLANNING:

A report had been sent out by Cllr Buchanan.  Applications were as listed on the agenda.  A new application had just been received from First Copy for the development of 4 houses.  An application had previously been submitted for 7 houses which had been rejected on appeal.  Cllr Buchanan said the new application would not impact on the greenbelt. Axis had notified the village of another consultation on 12th November for the proposed retirement village. 
161.
ENVIRONMENT:
Cllr Bryant reported that some footpaths in the village were in need of attention.  We had, once before, done a footpath survey which we sent into Highways.  They had then included this in their 5 year programme of works.  It was felt that we needed to do this once again and will look at this in the New Year.  The bench outside of the shop was in poor condition. Cllr Sunner said this had been repaired twice already and it was agreed that we may need to look into buying a new one.  Bulbs have now been planted by Red2Green and the scouts and we were thankful to them for their time.

ACION: CLERK TO LOOK INTO PURCHASE OF BENCH

162.
FINANCE:
a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts

2887

Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 



 715.41


2888

I Swift –Litter picking (4 weeks)


   52.50


2889

A Fullwood – Litter picking (4 weeks)

   52.50


2890

Anglian Water- churchyard



   26.70


2891

Mijan Ltd – Internal Audit



   60.00


2892

Bordaline Web Design – renewal


  491.00


2893

CAPALC – Training course



  120.00


2894

J Ogborn – Expenses




    14.40


2895

Reg Webb – Bowls Club hedge


    30.00

The cheques were approved and signed by Cllr Buchanan and Cllr Bryant.

b) Bank accounts

The Clerk had been investigating changing bank accounts but had found that they all charged a monthly fee.  She had contacted our auditor about higher rate interest accounts.  He had suggested Unity Trust.  Cllr Ogborn said we would discuss this further at our next finance meeting.

c)  Swarco
We had received a quotation for the maintenance of the 7 SID signs of £1621.83.  Cllr Clarke asked that we check that all warranties are out of date before agreeing. 
ACTION:  CLERK TO CHECK  

163.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY:
Cllr Ogborn had no updates to report, although he had attended a cemetery training course which he had found to be very interesting.

164.
PRE-SCHOOL PLAY AREA WORKING PARTY:
We had sent a letter to Maggie Camp 3 weeks ago and had not yet heard back.  Cllr Di Lorenzo will send an email to the Working Party explaining that we will have to hold back on meeting with Ancient Meadows residents until we hear from ECDC.  He plans to hold a meeting in the New Year.

165. CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:

As listed.

166. CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:

As listed.

167. CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:

As listed.

168. OUTSTANDING:

Cllr Ogborn felt that we should once again contact Anglian Learning about the playground licence. Cllr Bryant said she would do this.  Cllr Bryant enquired as to whether we should try to contact Mr Wooster again to find out what his plans for the corner of Lysander Close were.

ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT MR WOOSTER. CLLR BRYANT TO CONTACT ANGLIAN LEARNING

169.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting will be 2nd December and will be in the Poppy Room at the Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club.

